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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

MEETING – AUGUST 25, 2011

(Time Noted – 7:01 PM)

CHAIRPERSON CARDONE: I’d like to call the meeting of the ZBA to order. The first order of business is the Public Hearing scheduled for today. The procedure of the Board is that the applicant will be called upon to step forward, state their request and explain why it should be granted. The Board will then ask the applicant any questions it may have and then any questions or comments from the public will be entertained. After all of the Public Hearings have been completed the Board may adjourn to confer with Counsel regarding any legal questions it may have. The Board will then consider the applications in the order heard and try to render a decision this evening; but may take up to 62 days to reach a determination. And I would ask if you have a cell phone to please turn the cell phone off so that we will not be interrupted. And also when speaking, speak directly into the microphone because it is being recorded. And I'd also like to let you know that all Members of the Board have visited all of the sites that we will be discussing this evening. Roll call please. 
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DAVID A. DONOVAN, ESQ.


BETTY GENNARELLI, ZBA SECRETARY

                                    GERALD CANFIELD, CODE COMPLIANCE 

(Time Noted – 7:03 PM)

ZBA MEETING – AUGUST 25, 2011             (Time Noted – 7:03 PM) 



FRANK W. DE LUCA


3 TOWER ROAD, NBGH







(6-2-10) A / R ZONE

Applicant is seeking an area variance to build an accessory structure (shed) in a front yard. (has two front yards)  

Chairperson Cardone: The first applicant Frank W. DeLuca.               

Ms. Gennarelli: For tonight's applications all of the Public Hearing Notices for all the new applications being heard this evening were published in The Sentinel on Tuesday, August 16th and in the Mid-Hudson Times on Wednesday, August 17th. This applicant sent out seventeen registered letters, fifteen were returned. All the mailings and publications are in order.

Chairperson Cardone: Thank you and if you would state your name for the record and just state your request. 

Mr. DeLuca: Frank DeLuca the request is to have a shed put on my property in the same place an old shed was. The old shed was demolished and replacing it with a slightly larger shed 12 x 18.

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have any questions from the Board?   

Mr. Hughes: The only reason you are here is because you have a front on Tower and on Frozen Ridge.

Mr. DeLuca: Yes it is sir, yeah. After twenty-four years I realized that I don’t have a backyard. 

Chairperson Cardone: But having visiting the site it was obviously the backyard. 

Mr. DeLuca: Yes.

Mr. McKelvey: And the shed is not really going to be visible to anybody its so far back.

Mr. DeLuca: Yes.

Chairperson Cardone: Any other questions or comments from…

Ms. Drake: The other shed that you see from Tower Road is that not on your property then it’s on the other property?  Your next-door neighbors? Or is that the shed that you are taking down? 

Mr. DeLuca: I’m not sure what shed you’re talking about.

Ms. Drake: I thought I had saw a shed off on that right hand side when I was out there.

Mr. DeLuca: That’s probably Mr. Cannelli’s shed right on the property line.

Ms. Drake: O.K.

Mr. DeLuca: O.K. 

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have any questions or comments from the public? Any other questions from the Board? 

Ms. Drake: I’ll make a motion to close the Public Hearing.

Mr. McKelvey: I’ll second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.




John McKelvey: Yes




Brenda Drake: Yes




Ruth Eaton: Yes




Ronald Hughes: Yes




Grace Cardone: Yes

 (Time Noted – 7:05 PM)

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

ZBA MEETING – AUGUST 25, 2011   (Resumption for decision: 7:26 PM) 



FRANK W. DE LUCA


3 TOWER ROAD, NBGH







(6-2-10) A / R ZONE

Applicant is seeking an area variance to build an accessory structure (shed) in a front yard. (has two front yards)  

Chairperson Cardone: The Board is resuming its regular meeting. On the first application Frank DeLuca, 3 Tower Road, seeking an area variance to build an accessory structure (shed) in a front yard. (has two front yards). This is a Type II Action under SEQRA. Do we have discussion on this application? 

Mr. McKelvey: I think the only problem we had after the meeting last month was… 

Chairperson Cardone: No not that one, this is the DeLuca with the…

Mr. Hughes: The shed.

Mr. McKelvey: Oh, I’m sorry. Yeah, I’m sorry. 

Ms. Drake: He’s stuck between two front yards is the main issue here. 

Mr. McKelvey: And nobody is going to see it. 

Chairperson Cardone: Right.

Ms. Drake: I'll make a motion we approve the project.

Mr. McKelvey: I'll second it.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.




John McKelvey: Yes




Brenda Drake: Yes




Ruth Eaton: Yes




Ronald Hughes: Yes




Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: The motion is carried.
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GILBERT PIAQUADIO


2 MACE CIRCLE, NBGH







(51-5-20) B ZONE

Applicant is seeking an area variance for the rear yard setback to build a rear deck on the residence.  

Mr. Hughes: Madam Chairman.

Chairperson Cardone: Yes.

Mr. Hughes: May I ask the advice of our Counsel about the upcoming applicant? I would like a little guidance of what the law says on something in this respect. The applicant is a prominent member of the community in the form of a Councilperson and all of us on the Board know him and have some kind of a working relationship. I was wondering if we were working into waters that we shouldn’t be swimming in?

Mr. Donovan: The short answer to that question is no. This is what kind of happens in a small Town communities and small Town government. It’s inevitable that you’re going have people come before you that you know. It’s also the right of other members of the…be they elected officials of the Town Board or members of the Planning Board to pursue applications in Town and when need be appear in front of Boards such as ours. You have no, unless you have a direct financial interest in the outcome of the project, there’s no conflict nor is there an appearance of impropriety because there is no where else for the gentleman to go. 

Mr. Hughes: Thank you for qualifying that. I thought that’s where it laid but I want to make sure. 

Chairperson Cardone: O.K. Our next applicant Gilbert Piaquadio.               

Ms. Gennarelli: This applicant sent out twenty-three registered letters, nineteen were returned. All the mailings and publications are in order. You can take that mic off if you’d like. 

Mr. Piaquadio: All right. Gil Piaquadio, I appreciate the prominent there Ron. I didn’t think I was prominent but you might be right. Thank you. Anyway, I have a deck on the rear of my home. My home should have a forty-foot setback off the property line it has a thirty-four foot. It’s been pre-existing non-conforming for many years. I do live in the B zone. The deck, the current deck on the back of my house is 8 x 8. A…I’m in the house twenty-one years my wife has been saying to replace that deck for twenty years now and I keep saying we can get another year out of it. Apparently a Permit was never taken out originally on it that’s the reason it doesn’t show anywhere so I’m here tonight I want to replace that deck an 8 x 8 which I think is going to give it twenty-six feet off the property line so that’s the variance we’re looking for in the rear. But that will be to replace an existing deck that’s there and that’s it. Any questions? I’ll try to answer them. 

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have any questions from the Board?  

Mr. McKelvey: It looks like it needs replacing. 

Mr. Piaquadio: Thanks John, you agree with my wife then on this one. 

Chairperson Cardone: I have a report from the Orange County Department of Planning, which is Local Determination. I’m also in receipt of a letter from a Thomas Giorgianni of 1 Mace Circle, addressed to the Zoning Board of Appeals. I have looked at the project proposed at 2 Mace Circle. I am in support of the Piaquadio’s application for an area variance and feel that you should grant this request. Approval of a variance for the rear yard setback to build a deck will have no negative impacts to the community. And it’s signed, Thomas Giorgianni, 1 Mace Circle. 

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have any questions or comments from the public? Do we have any other questions from the Board?
Mr. McKelvey: I’ll make a motion to close the Hearing.

Ms. Eaton: Second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.




John McKelvey: Yes




Brenda Drake: Yes




Ruth Eaton: Yes




Ronald Hughes: Yes




Grace Cardone: Yes

(Time Noted – 7:10 PM)

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

ZBA MEETING – AUGUST 25, 2011    (Resumption for decision: 7:27 PM) 



GILBERT PIAQUADIO


2 MACE CIRCLE, NBGH







(51-5-20) B ZONE

Applicant is seeking an area variance for the rear yard setback to build a rear deck on the residence.   

Chairperson Cardone: On the next application Gilbert Piaquadio at 2 Mace Circle, seeking an area variance for the rear yard setback to build a rear deck on the residence. This is a Type II Action under SEQRA. Do we have discussion on this application? 

Mr. McKelvey: Looking at it, seeing the deck it is also a way to get out of the house, in and out of the house.

Chairperson Cardone: Right.

Mr. McKelvey: And it certainly needs replacing. I'll make a motion we approve.

Ms. Drake: Second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.




John McKelvey: Yes




Brenda Drake: Yes




Ruth Eaton: Yes




Ronald Hughes: Yes




Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: The motion is carried.
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HENRY LA MONTE



525 UPPER AVENUE, NBGH







(34-4-12) R-3 ZONE

Applicant is seeking an area variance for the front yard setback and for increasing the degree of non-conformity of the front yard setback to build an uncovered front porch on the residence (has two front yards).  

Chairperson Cardone: And held over from our July 28th meeting Henry LaMonte.                 

Ms. Gennarelli: This applicant sent out the additional registered letter from the problem from last month and now all the mailings and publications are in order.

Chairperson Cardone: Just for the record state your name again.

Mr. LaMonte: My name is Henry La Monte and I’m applying for a variance to have a wooden front deck put on the front of my house over a cement deck of a similar size. I want to have it done for both safety and aesthetic reasons and my mother has fallen a couple of times on the old deck because it’s got a lot of cracks and pits in it so I’d like to replace it with the wooden deck.   

Chairperson Cardone: O.K. I know that last month we had heard this application but there was a mailing problem so we had to hold it open. Do we have questions from the Board? 

Mr. Hughes: I don’t believe there was anyone from the neighborhood that was opposed to this project if my memory serves me.

Chairperson Cardone: No, there wasn’t.

Mr. Hughes: And so it was just that mailing issue.

Chairperson Cardone: Right.

Mr. Hughes: And everybody knew that when we left the room.

Mr. McKelvey: It’s going to enhance the property too.

Mr. Hughes: I just wanted to make sure this was the same application.   

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have any questions or comments from the public? 
Mr. Hughes: I’ll move we close the Hearing.

Mr. McKelvey: I’ll second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.




John McKelvey: Yes




Brenda Drake: Yes




Ruth Eaton: Yes




Ronald Hughes: Yes




Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: Thank you. Before proceeding the Board will take a short adjournment to confer with counsel regarding legal questions raised by tonight's application and pending litigation. If you would be so kind as to wait out in the hallway then things could move a lot quicker and we’ll call you in in a couple of minutes.
(Time Noted – 7:12 PM)
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HENRY LA MONTE



525 UPPER AVENUE, NBGH







(34-4-12) R-3 ZONE

Applicant is seeking an area variance for the front yard setback and for increasing the degree of non-conformity of the front yard setback to build an uncovered front porch on the residence (has two front yards).  

Chairperson Cardone: On the next application, Henry LaMonte at 525 Upper Avenue, seeking an area variance for the front yard setback and for increasing the degree of non-conformity of the front yard setback to build an uncovered front porch. This is a Type II Action under SEQRA. 

Mr. McKelvey: I think we went through this thoroughly last month. We just had to wait for that mailing.  
Mr. Hughes: I'll move it.

Ms. Drake: I'll second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.




John McKelvey: Yes




Brenda Drake: Yes




Ruth Eaton: Yes




Ronald Hughes: Yes




Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: The motion is carried.

PRESENT ARE:

GRACE CARDONE

JOHN MC KELVEY 

BRENDA DRAKE

RUTH EATON

RONALD HUGHES

ABSENT:
MICHAEL MAHER

JAMES MANLEY

ALSO PRESENT: 
DAVID A. DONOVAN, ESQ.


BETTY GENNARELLI, ZBA SECRETARY

                                    GERALD CANFIELD, CODE COMPLIANCE 

 (Time Noted – 7:29 PM)
ZBA MEETING – AUGUST 25, 2011             (Time Noted – 7:30 PM) 



OTHER BOARD BUSINESS

JJ & H OF WALDEN, INC./


16 & 18 NORTH PLANK RD, NBGH

  MNP INSTITUTIONAL SUPPLY CO,LLC.  (80-5-10, 11.1 & 15.21) B ZONE

(AKA FCB PROPERTIES)

Chairperson Cardone: Under Other Board Business I have a letter from Doce Associates relating to MNP Institutional Supply Co. and JJ & H of Walden, Inc.

The above referenced was granted an area variance for a front yard setback in Zoning Board of Appeals Decision dated December 23, 2010, and filed in the office of the Town Clerk January 28, 2011. The variance was necessary in order to complete a site plan application that was pending before the Town of Newburgh Planning Board. Since receiving this variance the applicant has diligently pursued his application before the Town of Newburgh Planning Board. Final approval was received from the Town Planning Board in a resolution that was filed in the office of the Town Clerk on March 9, 2011. The resolution of approval contained several  “specific conditions: that had to be satisfied in order to have the site plans signed and sealed by the Town of Newburgh Planning Board. The process included receiving approvals from other boards and agencies, specifically the Town of Newburgh Town Board and the NYSDOT. The process with the Town of Newburgh has been completed and the plans were signed and sealed July 22, 2011. The NYSDOT approval was finally completed August 1, 2011. As noted in the above mentioned ZBA decision, the variance granted expires six months from issuance unless extended for an additional six months. The decision also stated that if the applicant diligently pursued the Town of Newburgh Planning Board application, the time period in which that application was being processed would not be included within the initial six-month limitation. Since receiving the ZBA variance, the applicant has diligently pursued all other required approvals. Due to the pursuit of the above mentioned Town Board and DOT approvals the applicant has been unable to begin the project’s construction. The initial six-month period would expire in September 2011 thus the applicant is requesting a six-month extension. 

In reading that letter I would interpret that the…that the time period that we start counting from would not happen until August the 1st, 2011 because until they had the approval from DOT and the Town of Newburgh Town Board the plans…the site plans were not signed and sealed until that was completed so the way that I interpret that is that the time period starts on August the 1st and that they wouldn’t need an extension at this point.

Mr. McKelvey: I agree.

Mr. Hughes: I got one comment. You’re only allowed to have one six-month extension anyway…

Chairperson Cardone: That’s true.

Mr. Hughes: There’s no sense in burning up the clock on that until you absolutely or if you absolutely have to have it.

Chairperson Cardone: Right. You know and they could not move ahead until they had everything completed which didn’t happen until August 1st.

Mr. Donovan: And that’s the whole concept of the condition that we put into the variance for any application that needs to go back to the Planning Board is the clock doesn’t start to run until they satisfy all their site plan conditions because they couldn’t draw a Building Permit until they did so. 

Mr. Hughes: Did they cite specifically what the Town Board’s involvement was?

Chairperson Cardone: No.

Mr. Hughes: Gil, do you remember what that was about?

Mr. Piaquadio: Inaudible. 

Mr. Hughes: Jerry?

Mr. Canfield: Yeah, Jerry Canfield, a…I believe that was the realignment of the road. This is the property that’s across from the a…

Chairperson Cardone: (Inaudible)

Mr. Canfield: …the traffic light.

Chairperson Cardone: This is Route 32…

Mr. Canfield: And Route 84.  

Chairperson Cardone: …and Powelton Road.

Mr. Canfield: Correct. So I think the Town Board action taken a…was to discontinue a portion of Powelton Road and allow that to come into the newly created road at the intersection.

Mr. Piaquadio: Inaudible. 

Mr. Canfield: Yes.

Ms. Gennarelli: I’m sorry, Gil, I’m going…

Mr. Hughes: And they are going to remove that house as well?

Mr. Canfield: That’s correct.

Ms. Gennarelli: …to ask you to go to the microphone.

Mr. McKelvey: Gil, use the microphone please. 

Ms. Gennarelli: It won’t pick up into the record. I’m sorry. 

Mr. Piaquadio: Gil Piaquadio and I do believe Jerry that was approved by the Town Board, being on the Town Board.

Mr. Canfield: Yes, I…

Mr. Piaquadio: You know, I think that was a while back.

Mr. Canfield: You’re correct. It was. But by the time it got approved by the Town Board got back on the Planning Board agenda and the Planning Board approved it and then the plans were signed that’s where I believe this July 22nd date comes in.

Chairperson Cardone: Right.

Mr. Canfield: I believe you’re right in your assumption of the August 1st date. 

Mr. Hughes: O.K.

Mr. Canfield: Of when the six months should start.

Mr. Hughes: A quick recap the DOT had insisted that they can get away with the one road in and another road coming out on the Powelton and a reconfiguration of the stoplight in front of the building there on…

Mr. Canfield: Powelton will no longer come out on North Plank. It’ll come into this newly created road that will come out onto North Plank.  

Mr. Hughes: I…I thought that was described to us as being a one way going in…

Mr. McKelvey: One-way off it.

Mr. Hughes: …and coming out and removing that house on the corner and providing a no-standing zone to facilitate the building across the street with the newly created intersection and I want to be careful with that one because I…and I would like to refer to our minutes and I’m not disagreeing with my colleagues here about when that clock starts but I think that there’s two different versions of the story. I did not recognize it by the letters of the corporation. This is the Mom’s restaurant.

Mr. Canfield: That’s correct.

Mr. Hughes: O.K. If my memory serves me properly there’s a one-way coming in only, another coming back out on to Powelton and that no man’s zone is there for the tractor trailers and what may ever be coming in and out of there with a limitation of no traffic going further up Powelton.   

Mr. McKelvey: Yeah, that was approved by…the road coming out onto Powelton was approved by the Town Board. That…that… 

Mr. Canfield: That is on the site plan. If you’d like to review the site plan its in my office.

Mr. Hughes: Well I just…I…I didn’t recognize it by the corporation names here but now I know which one you’re talking about.

Mr. Canfield: Right.

Mr. Hughes: And we need to take a better look at these things to make sure that they’re doing what we approved and they’re not piggyback…

Mr. Canfield: I’m not sure what you’re saying take a better look at. 

Mr. Hughes: As far as I recall there was a one-way going in and you’re telling me they’re doing away with Powelton and how do you get back out?

Mr. Canfield: I’ll tell this why don’t you come and look at the site plan in my office. There’s nothing been changed and I hope that’s not what you’re implying. O.K.? But the site plan is approved as it was approved by the Town Board referred to the Planning Board and its traffic consultants that’s what was approved and I can assure you that’s what’s on the site plan.   

Mr. Hughes: O.K. well then…

Mr. Canfield: So nothing was changed. 

Mr. McKelvey: And they’re coming out on Powelton.

Mr. Canfield: To be honest with you, let’s look at the site plan.

Mr. McKelvey: I’m pretty sure it’s…

Mr. Hughes: That’s…that’s what brought the flag to my…

Mr. McKelvey: Yeah, right.

Mr. Hughes: …attention just to Powelton.

Mr. Canfield: Right. Let’s look at the site plan and see what the site plan says. But for your recollection it is the same project.

Mr. Hughes: O.K. I’ll go with that if my colleagues are comfortable with that we’ll let it roll. 

Mr. McKelvey: Yeah, because if they need six months you know they can only do it once.

Mr. Hughes: Yeah, and there’s no sense of burning that up.

Mr. McKelvey: (Inaudible) taking it away from them by this.

Mr. Hughes: On that same subject Jerry you’re in there all the time isn’t that pushing it a six month window I mean, its hard to get anything done in eighteen months to begin with. Why do we have that six-month window? Is there something behind that? It should be extended to at least twelve-months to eighteen months a project of that size by the time you mobilize and get the old demolition and stuff done you’re half out of it. 

Mr. Canfield: I’m not sure what you’re asking.

Mr. Hughes: I think it’s too small a window of opportunity for anybody to be in compliance with.

Mr. Donovan: Well they don’t need to finish the project they need to draw their permit.

Chairperson Cardone: Right.

Mr. Hughes: Yeah.

Mr. Donovan: That’s why we…we give them the a…we don’t count against them, if you will, the time…our variance doesn’t run until they are through the Planning Board process and have satisfied the site plan conditions. If they draw their building permit within those six months after the clock begins to run then they’re fine. Now what I have expressed before…


Mr. Hughes: What happens after that for them?

Mr. Donovan: …that I don’t know that six-months is frankly enough. Especially if you give a guy a variance to put a pool in and we issue the variance in October and the pool guy can’t get there until, you know, next July then he’s got to come back and get it extended. That’s just a matter of, you know, I mean we can clutter up the agenda with a lot of extensions. I think a lot of these things could be a year or eighteen months. By the terms of what’s at the Planning Board they do have the extra time and they don’t have to complete their project is my point under the present code. 

Mr. Hughes: O.K. so then the main item I had my on is that no man’s zone if you will, at the driveway entrance to the building on the south side of that Powelton Road, John Lease Management is in there and some other offices and things. The ramp of the on-ramp to 84 is right there two and the concerns were tractor-trailer movement and people blocking the light where no one can get out of the driveways and that’s what struck a bell with me about them talking about them coming out on Powel or Powelton. That’s all I have nothing else. 
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END OF MEETING                                           (Time Noted – 7:38 PM)

Chairperson Cardone: O.K. Everyone has had a chance to read the minutes from the last month? Are there any corrections?

Ms. Drake: I'll make a motion to accept the minutes.

Ms. Eaton: I’ll second.

Chairperson Cardone: All those in favor say Aye?

Aye - All

Chairperson Cardone: Opposed?

No response

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have any other business this evening? 

No response.

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have a motion to adjourn?

Mr. Hughes: So moved.

Ms. Drake: Second.

Chairperson Cardone: All in favor say Aye?

Aye All

Chairperson Cardone: Opposed?

No response.

Chairperson Cardone:  The motion is carried. The meeting is adjourned.
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